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Dear Friends,

              As Hawk Mountain enters its 90th year, 
I want to thank you, our generous supporters 
who value raptor conservation. We remain a 
financially strong, well-respected, and exceptionally 
committed raptor conservation organization. 

Thanks to our Rosalie Edge Society members, we 
have significant financial endowments that sustain 
our organization during uncertain financial times. 
Please consider making a planned gift for future 
generations and become part of this shared legacy.  
It is as simple as reaching out to us to begin a 
conversation. It is always a pleasure to recognize 
those who make a planned gift to an endowment 
or the Visitor Center, in front of their peers, and our 
organization’s leadership.

               Our reputation is outstanding. This year we 
were approached by long-standing state partners 
to lead efforts to ensure critical hawk migration 
data is collected at five key sites across the 
Kittatinny Ridge by hiring and training additional 
counters and educators for each site in partnership 
with the Department of Conservation and Natural 
Resources. And, we have been contracted to 
oversee the 3rd Pennsylvania Bird Atlas, a five-year-
long project that is funded through a state grant 
from the Pennsylvania Game Commission. 

               The award-winning stewardship team was invited to present at the 
state Trails Summit on best practices, hosted a Sierra Club service team’s 
weeklong visit, and continue to model outstanding land management 
practices. Similarly, education doubled the number of children served during 
summer Nature Day Camp and developed more innovative programming for 
all ages and skill levels. 

	 The biggest opportunity is to invest in our future through helping us 
create a new Center for Global Raptor Conservation. Our aged Visitor Center 
faces challenges: it lacks complete ADA accessibility, we need to add covered 
outdoor spaces, update our educational exhibits, add new retail space, and 
utilize more energy efficient systems, all while maintaining our traditional Hawk 
Mountain “feel.” We need your help to kickstart making this dream a reality in 
time for the 90th anniversary celebration weekend on May 10-12, 2024.

               I hope you enjoy reading our accomplishments in this Annual Report, 
and I thank you again for your continued support for Hawk Mountain and its 
raptor conservation mission. 

Yours in conservation, 

Sean Grace, President
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57,700+ 
visitors to the Sanctuary

70,538  
non-raptor migrants counted

$1,460,835 
raised for global raptor conservation 9,000+ 

supportive members

150+
DEDICATED
VOLUNTEERS 

24
PROFESSIONAL

STAFF LEADING
THE EFFORTS

25
TRAINEES

& INTERNS49
VISITING
SCIENTISTS

300
LEADERSHIP
DONORS 

132
SUMMER

CAMPERS 

53
PRESENTATIONS

BY OUR SCIENTISTS

3,696 on-site group participants

2,255 self-guided group participants

1,949  off-site group participants 

16 graduate
and postdoc
students

276 
PROGRAMS
AND EVENTS

COUNTERS STATIONED
AT NORTH LOOKOUT24

scientific papers 
published11

127
bird species
recorded

48 non-avian
species recorded
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HIGHLIGHTS
Thanks to the Further Forward Foundation, 
Hawk Mountain has successfully piloted the 

new nine-month residential Jennifer Malloy Combs 
Senior Education Internship for individuals with 
an environmental education background and 
raptor handling experience. These interns arrive in 
March and stay into November, which gives them 
the chance to model multiple aspects of being an 
educator and then work independently on field trip 
programs, eight weeks of summer nature camp, 
off-site programs, and a variety of public events. The 
Sanctuary welcomed David Tristan and Robert Joel 
Moore as the first two senior education interns.

The Sanctuary science and education teams have introduced several higher-level workshops for adults 
seeking learning opportunities in conservation and education. In addition to the popular semi-annual

Raptor Field Techniques Course, Hawk Mountain launched a series of Appalachian Field Institute workshops, 
which are one- to three-day workshops designed for the amateur or professional naturalist interested in 
learning more about the natural history and ecology of the central Appalachians. The education team has 
also designed a Captive Raptor Management Workshop, which teaches participants about the methods 
and techniques to manage captive raptors and utilize them in conservation education.

Hawk Mountain has been involved several 
collaborative projects promoting the Kittatinny 

Ridge. The Sanctuary received a grant to coordinate 
official hawkwatches at five sites along the Kittatinny, 
as well as create display and educational materials 
for each site. Sanctuary scientists worked to train 
seasonal and volunteer workers and then synthesized 
the collected migration data. Additionally, Hawk 
Mountain developed an educational kiosk in 
partnership with the Appalachian Trail Conservancy 
highlighting the importance of the Kittatinny 
Conservation Landscape and the Sanctuary’s forest 
stewardship efforts. This kiosk also includes a panel 
with a large and updated Hawk Mountain trail map 
to encourage hiking safety and awareness. 

Hawk Mountain updated and produced a 
series of Land Conservation posters for use in 

public outreach and as an exhibit. They outline the 
importance of the Kittatinny Ridge as a migration 
superhighway as well as a climate resilient landscape, 
along with the special habitats of the Sanctuary, 
the biodiversity of its wildlife, its land management 
challenges, and more. The series compliments the 
educational Kittatinny Ridge kiosk installed near 
the trail entrance. Hawk Mountain also has a new 
and improved printed trail guide with terrain lines 
to better show the trails’ elevation and more clearly 
suggested hiking routes and safety precautions for 
visitor preparedness. 

Hawk Mountain has worked collaboratively to 
launch the five-year Pennsylvania Bird Atlas 

project funded by the PA Game Commission to 
survey bird species’ statuses. This will be the first 
time a Pennsylvania Bird Atlas will incorporate winter 
surveys in addition to breeding season surveys, 
which will help refine the understanding of the 
year-round distribution and relative abundance of 
Pennsylvania’s bird populations. Amber Wiewel has 
been selected as the Bird Atlas Project Coordinator 
and will work closely with a corps of volunteer birders 
and ornithologists to collect data via the eBird online 
database. Surveying is set to begin in 2024.

The Raptor Population Index (RPI), a 
collaboration between Hawk Mountain 

Sanctuary, Hawkwatch International, Hawk Migration 
Association of North America (HMANA), and Birds 
Cananda, launched a new website to share up-
to-date raptor population trends. This site serves 
to share valuable information about migratory 
raptor trends with researchers, policymakers, and 
stakeholders. The Raptors at Risk and Raptors on 
the Rise sections on the site summarize current 
trends and conservation efforts by species, and new 
interactive maps and trend graphs help viewers 
navigate and interact with the data. Check it out
at rpi-project.org.

Hawk Mountain headlined at the international 
Wilson Society for Ornithology Conference 

hosted at Muhlenburg College by former board 
member Dr. Dan Klem and including the Society’s 
journal editor and current HMS Board Member, 
Ernesto Ruelas. The conference included a Hawk 
Mountain Symposium, featuring presentations from 
several Sanctuary staff, before a field trip to the 
Sanctuary. Dr. Laurie Goodrich, Dr. JF Therrien, David 
Barber, Bracken Brown, and research colleague Dr. 
Bob Curry presented on various research projects 
happening with the Sanctuary. 

Research Updates
Thanks to a grant from the Bureau of Forestry, 
the Sanctuary’s science and stewardship teams 

collaborated with Dr. Chris Sacchi and students 
from Kutztown University to survey invasive 
worm species and study their impact on forest 
regeneration, biodiversity, and forest communities. 
Initial data collection took place in summer 2022, but 
this research is ongoing. 

In winter 2023, vulture road surveys were 
conducted along the Kittatinny Ridge after 

a decade-long hiatus to collect information on 
the wintering behaviors of vultures, highlighting 
these birds as both year-round residents and 
migrants from the north. In addition to the eastern 
shore, Sanctuary staff, trainees, volunteers, and 
international partners worked collaboratively to finish 
surveys in Uruguay, Venezuela, and Saskatechewan, 
Canada. Only four resurvey areas are left to complete the 
second round of vulture road surveys: Falkland Islands, 
Southern Patagonia, Chile, and the Blueridge Mountains. 

The Broad-winged Hawk Project continues its 
efforts in locating nests and tagging broadwings 

to track their migration. The 2022 season saw the 
highest number of tagged individuals since the 
project’s inception in 2014, thanks to collaborative 
efforts in Connecticut, New Hampshire, Pennsylvania, 
and Ontario. In early 2023, Sanctuary scientists Dr. 
Laurie Goodrich and Dr. Rebecca McCabe traveled 
to Florida in search of wintering broadwings and 
connected with Pelican Harbor Seabird Station to 
discuss deploying GPS transmitters on rehabilitated 
broadwings. Throughout the summer, the team 
traveled through Pennsylvania, Connecticut, New 
Hampshire, Vermont, and Québec searching for and 
monitoring broadwing nests. With support from 
the Vermont Institute of Natural Science and Bird 
Protection Québec, the team successfully tagged 
three adult broadwings.

The Sanctuary’s expanding American kestrel
research continues to grow and garner attention. 

While still collecting nest box data, Hawk Mountain
is also working to synthesize blood sample data
and landscape observations to better inform
conservation efforts. Dr. JF Therrien was an
associate editor for a special issue of the Journal
of Raptor Research earlier this year, which focused
on American kestrel conservation. He also co-
authored the lead article on the topic. 
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Leadership Donors
Leadership donors provide critical support to advance Hawk 
Mountain’s global raptor conservation science and education 
programs. Entry begins at $500 with a listing in the Annual Report 
and invitation to President’s Circle events. This list includes donors 
who contributed during the 2022 calendar year.

Our goal is to help you learn more about your investment in raptor 
conservation. Hawk Mountain values your generous support and 
is delighted to arrange a personal visit or phone update. Please 
contact us today. 

Note: If a donor is deceased, the symbol (‡) follows the name. 

$50,000 and over
Dr. Ann T. Gundry ‡ 

Joan L. Jacobs ‡

Fred Schirk ‡

$20,000-49,999
William M. Anderson ‡

The Bella Luna
Charitable Fund* 

Berks County Community
Foundation*

Jeremiah ‡ and Alice
Casey

Janice A. Egeland, Ph.D. ‡*
Irma Penniman Kahn

Foundation*
The Marshall-Reynolds 

Foundation
Pennsylvania Historical

and Museum* 
Commission

Plurabel Fund*
Barton and Kristina Smith*
Wolf Creek Charitable

Foundation*
Carl and Kathy Woodward*

$10,000-19,999
Craig Caldwell*
Christina Clayton and 

Stanley Kolber
Deborah Edge, M.D. and

Neal Mann*
Betsy and Jesse Fink

Charitable Fund (Donor
Advised Fund with RCF)*

Further Forward
Foundation

Henry Janssen 
Foundation*

Carolyn and Jerry
Holleran

James Honeyman
LTM Family Foundation*
Sarah Mann and

Becky Peters
Wendy W. McLean*
David McNicholas
Benjamin Olewine IV*
Reidler Foundation*
RJM Foundation*
Russel and Gloria Smith*
Kevin Steiner and Alice

Larkin Steiner
The Russell P. and

Elizabeth Crimian
Heuer Foundation

White Pine Fund*
Anne D. Zetterberg*

$5,000-9,999
David and Diane Allison
Anonymous
Edwin R. Baldrige III and

Lydia Panas*
Black Dog Foundation*
Nick Bolgiano
David and Francine

Bonenberger*

Lenny Catanoso*
Robert Davidheiser and

Karen Olsen* 
FirstEnergy Foundation*
Cameron and Diane

Fowler*
William Gellhaus*
Donna and Vincent

Hartnett*
Dr. Kenneth Hawkinson

and Ann Marie
Hayes-Hawkinson*

Jeremy Hylton and Tara
Gilligan*

Dr. Joseph R. Jehl, Jr. and
Jeanne Jehl*

Dr. Gary Knipling
M&T Charitable

Foundation
Mary Anne Mekosh*
David Middleton*
Sandra and Brian Moroney*
National Audubon Society
Sally and Terry O’Byrne*
Patricia Perfect*
Gloria M. Young

Ornithological Fund
of the Philadelphia
Foundation

PPL Services Corporation*
Renaissance Charitable

Foundation*
Susan and John Riley*
David Ryley*
Kenneth and Ann Ryley*

Rev. Richard N. and Mrs
Joan S. Ryley ‡*

Joan Spainhour*
Jennifer Speers*
James Surman*
Waste Management
Minturn T. Wright III*

$2,500-4,999
Nicholas Alcock*
Allegra, Lehigh Valley*
Barbara and Jim Altman*
Anonymous
Peter Bennett and 

Jean Nevins*
Kristen and Robert

Bennett*
Charles Adams Nature

Research Foundation
Jill and Alfred Douglass*
Jane Earle*
Cynthia Swain, M.D. and

Stephen Edge, M.D.*
Patrick Edwards‡*
Elizabeth Gault
Susan Geidner*
Catherine and Anthony

Greenleaf
Harris Center for

Conservation Education
Wendy and Joseph Mallory*
John and Ann Mazzo*
David J. Murphy*
Colin Palmer

Sally Quinn*
Robert M. Lauman

Charitable Foundation*
William and Susan Smith
Houston Stebbins and

Dena Steele*
Ann and James Steffel*
Tito’s Handmade Vodka*
Thomas and Gail Walder
Jeffrey and Samina Weil*

$1,000-2,499
Alden Andersen*
Ruby Anderson
James Lynch Bailey*
Joseph Barker*
Glenn Baumer*
David Becher*
Bond Customart*
Margaret Bowman*
Bonnie and Harry Boyer*
Cori Brown ‡ and Jim Cobb*
Kim D. Brown*
Don Bryant, Ph.D.*
Coastal Raptors
Daniel Collins*
Cozen O’Connor

Foundation Inc.*
Andrea Cullen*
Mary Emma Dean

and Bob Goulet*
Mark Delestatius*
Alfred J. DeRenzis*
Angela Dickinson
Nancy and Richard Eales*
Eden Charitable

Foundation*
Michael Ehling*
Pearl Elias*
Elizabeth M. Gitt

Charitable Foundation*
Explore Schuylkill*
William C. Ferguson*
Gwen Fischer*
Elizabeth Geiger*
Anthony D. Genuardi*
Eric A. Girardi*
Elizabeth Gonzalez*
Susan and Anthony

Grimm*
Deb and Russ Gutter*
HMANA
John Janowski*

Jennifer Davis and
Frederick Johnson*

Maz and Donna Kazahaya*
Carolyn Marconis, Esq. and

Christopher Wetherill*
Martina Martin*
Linda and Tom McCarthy*
McCormick Taylor, Inc.*
William J. McLoughlin*
McLoughlin Plumbing

and Heating Company*
Judy and George Megerle*
Alan and Barbara Mennig
Mid Penn Bank
Thomas Moll and

Anne Overly Moll*
Evelyn Morgner*
Hiram H. Munger*
Network for Good*
Arthur E. Newbold IV*
Sara Nicholas and Steve

Herzenberg*
Peter Perreten*
Maria Postupak*
Karla and Scott Radke*
Gary and Ruth Raisner*
John A. Ralston*
Heather and Eric

Schneider*
Carol Schwalbe*
Mary Jane Seipler
Gary Mark Smith*
David Spinosa*
Louisa Spottswood*
Henry Stebbins, Jr.*
Laurie Tevlin-Klemow*
Mary Louise Toal*
Larissa Trela*
Joseph Tricarico*
Jeffrey L. Wagner*
Lucy Waletzky, M.D.*
Marria o’Malley Walsh*
Scott and Amy

Weidensaul*
Weis Markets
Whole Foods*
Torry Williams*
Philip and Bonnie Witmer*
Carl Zeiss Sport Optics*
Debra and Carl Zvanut*

$500-999
Harry and Carol Adams*

Those with an 
asterisk next to 
their name are 
donors that gave 
$500 or more of 
an unrestricted 
contribution. 
Unrestricted funds 
can be used for 
any Sanctuary operations, ensuring that we 
continue outstanding work in conservation 
research and education, as well as maintaining 
a welcoming Sanctuary for all visitors.

Air Products and
Chemicals Inc.*

Leigh J. Altadonna*
Gail and Charles Anderson*
Monty B. Anderson*
Anonymous*
Thomas and Nancy Baker*
Baker Tilly*
Richard Bierregaard and

Cathy Dolan*
Birds Canada
George Borden
Stephen C. Breininger*
Daniel Brown
Stephanie and Robert

Burkart*
Rev. Thomas E. Byron*
Harry E. Cerino and

Jan Albaum*
William Clarke*
Edward Cleary*
Coastal Virginia

Wildlife Observatory
Paul Creitz*
Diane D’Arcy*
Pastor Christopher

deForest*
Donna Donovan*
Dreisbach Family Fund*
Amy Eugene and

Ellen Blahut*
Lura Faust*
Fish and Wildlife

Foundation of Florida
Colin and Marie Flynn*

Mary Anne Gailliot*
Marilyn J. Gamble*
Nicole Garafano
Robert Garner*
Lisa Garrett and

Adam Doughty*
Gasparon Family*
Elizabeth H. Gemmill*
Laurie German*
Ralph Geuder*
Bruce R. Gilbert*
Give Lively Foundation, Inc.*
Elinor I. Goff*
Susan Kay Hall*
Catherine and Mark

Hammond*
Thomas B. Harding, Jr.*
Linda and Richard

Heintzelman*
Kathryn and Donald Henry*
Jamie and Kristine Hey*
Richard and Michele Holt*
Barbara and David Horne*
Jeffrey Hunt*
Dr. Todd and Erin Katzner*
Stephen Kelly*
Stephen R. Kern*
Carla and Tom Kerr*
Jula Kinnaird*
Don and Mimi Kirk*
Rita Klint*
Dean and Jane Kniss*
Kurt and Sally Kraus*
Franklin and Elizabeth

Kury*
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James A. Kushlan and
Kirsten Hines*

Nancy Lado*
Ilene and Alexis

Lieberman-Burak*
Renee and John

Martyniuk*
Bruno and Giulia Masucci*
Barbara Maxwell*
Philip and Patricia

McAloon*
Michael and Sarah

McCartney*
Curtis McQueen*
Holly Merker*
Theodore Meyers*
Kathy and Jeff Miller*
Dolly M. Moyer*
Natural Lands Trust
John and Lynn Noble*
Perry Nystrom*
Sidney Palmer*
Hilda and Frederic Patton*
Mark Pawlewicz*
Catherine and Ken

Peoples*
Lori Peters and Justin

Bukowski*
Christopher Pettinati*
Ron and Kim Reybitz*
Marcia L. Rhoads*
Brett Riegel*
Milton A. Ripple*
Timothy Romig and Tara

Furer Romig*
Dan and Nancy

Rubenstein*
Joey Ryan and Susk

Familly*
Agnes Sablow*
James and Janet Shafer*
Charles and Mary 

Jane Slugg*
Earle D. Spotts*
Nancy Stegens*
The Night Walk Fund*
David Thun
Jeanne R. Tinsman*
Pamela and Carlos Vargas*
Mark Vukovich and

Joy O’Keefe*
Kathleen and Albert

Wachsmuth*

Carol and Kenneth Walck*
Erik and Cheryl Walraven*
Robert T.Watrous*
Carol B. Watters*
David Whitehead
Lois E. Wilkins*
Reid Williamson*
Michael Wilpers*
Denise Winarchick*
Fran Wolf*
Peter and Jane Wolfe*
Janet Wolgemuth*
Richard and Linda Wood*
Amy J. Worrell V.M.D.*
Richard L. Yuengling,

Jr. Foundation*

Gifts in Honor of
Todd A. Bauman
Peter Bennett and Jean

Nevins
Ashley and Tim Bilecki
Zoe Bonerbo
Dolores Bonnard
Jim Brett
Cori A. Brown and Jim Cobb
Janet and Jack Bryson
Renee L. Castellanos
Red Creek Wildlife Center
Christina Clayton
Rebecca Cromwell
Dave and Jody Davis
Amanda Dunbar
Rosalie Edge
Anne Elizabeth
Catherine R. Elwell
James Fiedler
Margaret L. Frantz
Barbara Garner
Laurie Goodrich
Terry Goodwin
Jeff Gustin
HMS Staff, Volunteers,

and Trainees
Joe Huber
Ed & Terri Keyworth
Courtney Keyworth
Patrick E. Kline
Joseph Kramer
Dave Kruel
Charles Kuttruff
Leah Landis
Alec C. Lazarus

David and Brandon
Leinbach

William Mahon
Rebecca McCabe
Kyle McCarty
Edward L. McLaughlin
Wendy W. McLean
Fiona and Karenn

Michaels
Gerald Miller
Richard Miller
Nancy Minnich
Gerald Mistal
Thomas Morton
Maureen Murray
Perry Nystrom
Reuben Nystrom
Perry Nystrom
Benjamin Olewine
Jeff Ott
Clara and Matilda

Paciorek
Erik Pages
Colin Palmer
James G. Partain
Douglas Perkins
Jonathan L. Price
Sandra Prytherch
Our Feathered Raptors
Noah Rauch
Judith Reider
Ana Maria Castano Rivas
Shelley and Roy Schwartz
Richard and Shirley Seltzer
Vince Smith
Houston Stebbins
Kay Sutton
Josh Swanger
Luke Swanger
Moriah Swanger
Mark L. Szczybor
Elizabeth Thun
Kathy Turner
Sharon Vatsky
Dave Wagner
Yvonne Werzinsky
Susan Wolfe
Dale Worsley
Dale Worsley
Minturn T. Wright

Gifts in Memory of
Norbert Ackermann

Karen Anderson
William M. Anderson
Edith F. Andrews
William N. Ashenfelter
Alfred Bachetti
Mary and Mark Bailey
Rosemarie Barker
Paul Barlow
Gail Barner
Richmond D. Belcher
Kimberly Bergalis
Christina and Peter

Bergman
Roland Bergner
Frederick J. Beste
Gloria Bickel
John W. Bittig
Frederick E. Black
Gertrude “Ann” Blazier
John Bodock
Rose and John Bohacs
Thomas N. Boland
Albert and Doris J. Bova
Dominic Boyle
Dottie Brett
Maurice and Irrma Broun
Michael Butrie
Elizabeth L. Cannon
Matthew H. Carr
Dewey and Joan Clark
Ruth and Bob Cook
Frank and Margaret Copius
Gerard Costello
Alan Crawford
Kathryn K. Creeden
Karen Davidheiser
Zach Dautrich
Zachary E. Dawson
Keith R. Deaven
Constance Dent
Ivan Dotterer
Lewis Dreisbach
Patrick J. Duddy
Jeff Dusek
Linda Eckert
Peter Edge
Scott Ellison
Leroy L. Everett
William Ferguson
Stanley L. Fischer
Stephen Flood
Marcus Forte
David S. Fritch

Michael G. Fusco
Charles F. Gasparon
Harold Geidner
Helen A. Geiss
Randy and Adam Geist
Ronald George
Linda Van Giesen
Bonita Gilford
Earl G. and Virginia H.

Germond
Matthew Goggins
Avon Good
Robert Goodhart
Steffi Graham
Else Greenstone
Anna Griffith
Kenneth and Dorothy

Grim
James E. Johnson and

Samuel C. Gundy
Mary K. Hall
David Hamm
George and Betty Hand
Steven Hanner
Margaret Barton Heaps
Ed Henckel
Frances Henne
Jeanne C. Hey
Richard and Margaret

Hofmann
Robert N. Honeyman
Francis R. Horvath
James M. Hunt
Anne E. Johnson
Marian and Ken Johnston
Lee Kaiser
Suk H. Kang
James N. Kauffman
Evelyn Keller
Lisa Kelly
Bruce A. Kennedy
Kenneth Kern
Patrick E. Kline
James “Jim” Klucsarits
Brian Landis
Ned and Helen LeGrande
George Lehman
Thomas Levan
Mary Jane Levan
Thomas Levan
Robert Leydenfrost
William Mahon

George and Elvira
Maniatty

Frank Marinaro
Jeffrey V. Markley
Monica McGonigle
Kathrine McIntire
Madge C. Meehan
Lawrence Merryman
Mr. and Mrs. Alan

Messinger
Grace Meyer
John F. Meyers
Kenneth W. Miller
Robert Lee Moore
Dale Morlock
Nancy Mosher
Robert Moyer
Virginia W. Moyer
Dan Murray
Robert Nagle
Beth E. Neyer
Gail Nikles
Philip J. Novicki
Joseph J. O’Donnell
Gretta and Hugh Pallister
Frances Palmer
William Parks
Mary C. Peterson
Francis Plucsinsky
Maxie, Weasley and

Potter
Rick Potts
Charlotte Povemba
Richard A. Purcell
Dennis Pychinka
James Ramage
Peter Rattigan
Shane M. Reed
Bill B. Reichard
Philip Riech
Sue Robertson
Bob and Sue Robertson
Preston E. Rohrbaugh
Jacqueline Rollfinke
Clarence and Fern Rowe
Raymond R. Rowe
Ernie Rue
Jessica Ruthrauff
Richard Ryley
Marc S. Sablow
Earl F. Saul
Judith A. Scavuzzo

Robert Schaaf
Dr. Lee C. Schisler
Marcus H. Schneck
Gene and Tooty Schreiber
Lewis Shearer
John and Warren Silbert
Loretta Smith
Denise Stabile
Michael Starkey
Leander M. Stuart
Monty Stuart
Bea Summers
Helen and Art Switzer
Rick Thomas
Steve Thorpe
William Titus
Francis Trembley
Ulmer Twins
JoAnn Vickers
John E. Vroman
Clifford and Doris Wagner
E. Perot Walker
Eileen Wallace
Philip D. Waltz
Anthony H. Weaver
Marie D. Weber
Betty White
Harry D. Williamson
Dennis J. Wilson
Charles A. Woods

Gary Young
John Zezenski
Howard S. Zoeltsch

Corporate Sponsors
Raptors Up Close! 
M&T Bank

Birds & Brew 2022 
Baker Tilly
Country Beverage
Cozen O’Connor
Explore Schuylkill
The Brickhouse
Tim Cronrath Agency,

State Farm
Tito’s Handmade Vodka

Benefit for the Birds 2022 
Allegra, Lehigh Valley
Bennett Auto Group
PPL Services Corporation

Educational Improvement 
Tax Credit Donors
M&T Bank
Mid Penn Bank
PPL Services Corporation
Waste Management
Weis Markets
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Rosalie Edge Society
The Rosalie Edge Society is a select group of major investors 
who have made the caring decision to contribute $25,000 
or more through estate planning or a direct gift to support 
endowment. Such donors support Hawk Mountain and its 
programs for generations to come. If you, too, have named 
Hawk Mountain in your will, please contact us today.

Note: If a donor is deceased, the symbol (‡) follows the name. 

LEAVE A
LEGACY
Anonymous ‡

Bobbye and Sarkis
Acopian ‡

Jeff and Helen Acopian
William and Dorothy

Anderson ‡

Harold Hamilton Axtell ‡

John and Ethel Bail ‡

Henry “Hank” Ballerstedt
John B. Beinecke
Peter Bennett and

Jean Nevins
Mel Berezny
Polly and Frederick ‡

Beste III
Nick Bolgiano
Margaret Bowman
Elizabeth and Walton ‡

Brand
Karen Bretz and

George Kopchick
Don Bryant, Ph.D.
Larry Byers
Rob and Kareen Canora
Alice and Jeremiah ‡ Casey
Randall W. Chapman II
Marvin Charles
Donald Cleaver ‡

Vaughn Collins

Lewis and Traci Cyr
Robert Davidheiser and

Karen Olsen 
Karen Davidheiser ‡

Harry W. Davis ‡

Paula and Keith Davis
Mary Emma Dean

and Bob Goulet
Ed Delaney ‡

Constance Dent
and Ann Gundry ‡ 

Jane C. Dent ‡

David and Laurie Dolinsky
Deborah Edge, M.D

and Neal Mann
Cynthia Swain, M.D.

and Stephen Edge, M.D.
Janice A. Egeland, Ph.D. ‡

Elizabeth Dawson
Forsberg ‡

Grete and Stanley Furrow
Jimmie and “Broadwing

Charlie” ‡ Gant
Nicole Garafano
William Gellhaus
Thomas Good ‡

Susan and Anthony
Grimm

Thomas Hampson ‡

Henry F. Harris ‡

C. E. Henery ‡

Russell Hershberger ‡

Julian Hill ‡

Rick Holt
Joan L. Jacobs ‡

Christine A. Kauffman ‡

Cyrus Klingsberg, Ph.D.
Mary A. Koons ‡

Dorothy E. Kopald ‡

James A. Kushlan
and Kirsten Hines

Lou Jean Lassen ‡

Nancy Lay ‡

Malcolm C. Lever ‡

Judith Lindquist
Peter ‡ and Patricia

Manigault
Carolyn Marconis, Esq. and

Christopher Wetherill
Mark Martini ‡

Frank ‡ M. Masters, Jr. and
Elizabeth Gault

Helen B. Miller ‡

Sandra and Brian Moroney
David J. Murphy
Michael Mutchler
Cynthia Neizmik ‡

Benjamin Olewine IV
Robert A. Petzko ‡

Joellen Popma
Marjorie B. Rachlin ‡

Hilda Regan ‡

Edward M. Roberts ‡

Louise Romanoff ‡

Anne Sangree
John M. Satter ‡

Alfred Schank ‡

Fred Schirk ‡

Margaret Scott ‡

Barton and Kristina Smith
Gary Mark Smith
Wanda Sochanski
Mamie Sowers ‡ 
Margaret V. Stine
Houston Stebbins and

Dena Steele
William Temple ‡

Ferdinand ‡ and
Elizabeth Thun

Pamela and Carlos Vargas
Karen and Ronald Wagner
Marria O’Malley Walsh
Lois E. Wilkins
George H. Woodruff ‡

Minturn T. Wright III
Karin Wulkowicz

Financials
Hawk Mountain Sanctuary received a clean opinion from the 
auditing firm Baker Tilly Virchow Krause, LLP.  Of particular interest 
is that 82 cents of every dollar received goes directly to support 
Sanctuary research and education programs. 

Statement of Operating Revenue and Expense
Fiscal Year April 1, 2022 — March 31, 2023

REVENUE
Membership Dues
Admission Fees
Bookstore Net Sales
Paycheck Protection Program
Fees and other income
Grants
Contributions
Investment Income
TOTAL

EXPENSE
PROGRAM
Education
Conservation Science
Communications
Operations
Bookstore
SUPPORTING SERVICES
Development & Membership
Administration
TOTAL

Increase (decrease) 
in Net Assets
Note depreciation is included 
in above numbers

FY 2022-2023
   504,112 
 313,389 
 110,959 

 363,348 
 78,568 
 1,460,835 
 (1,099,465)
 1,731,746  

  560,123 
 1,157,873 
 187,738 
 653,696 
 206,044 

 444,055 
 180,431 

 3,389,960 

  (1,658,214)

  268,299  

FY 2020-2021    
390,651 
  325,623
  110,106

 - 
  288,813
  56,826 
  1,780,948 
  366,050 
  3,319,017    

 502,366 
 961,389
 184,446 
 587, 166
 168,935 

 410,040
  204,905 
  3,019,247

 299,770 

 283,635 

VARIANCE
   113,461 
 (12,234)
 853 
 - 

 74,535 
 21,742 
 (320,113)
 (1,465,515)
 (1,587,271) 

 57,757 
 196,484 
 3,292 
 66,530 
 37,109 

 34,015 
 (24,474)
 370,713 

 (1,957,984) 

Endowments
Hawk Mountain is fortunate to have a range 
of endowment support that collectively totals 
more than $15 million. Such gifts are visionary, as 
they sustain the Sanctuary and its programs for 
generations to come. If you, too, would like to make a 
far-reaching gift, or have already planned one in your 
will, please contact us today. Endowment revenue is 
reflected under Investment Income.

2022 Endowment Supporters: 
Jan Albaum and Harry E. Cerino
Hawk Migration Association of North America
Willian Gellhaus
Reidler Foundation
Berks County Community Foundation
Benjamin Olewine IV

Contact:
Mary Linkevich, Director of Development
610-756-6000 x212 
linkevich@hawkmountain.org
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Professional Staff
and Board of Directors

SANCTUARY STEWARDS
Stephen Wade
Noah Rauch

DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT
Mary Linkevich

MEMBERSHIP AND
VOLUNTEER MANAGER
Tammy Jandrasitz-Bodey

COMMUNICATIONS SPECIALIST
Gigi Romano

DEVELOPMENT ASSISTANT
Annie Trexler

BUSINESS MANAGER
Shelley Davenport

BOOKSTORE MANAGER
Mary-Therese Grob

BOOKSTORE ASSISTANTS
Jaimee Buehl
Sarah Grace Ferber
Kayla Galloway
Brittany Howard
Rachel Kurtz

STAFF
PRESIDENT
Sean Grace

SARKIS ACOPIAN DIRECTOR OF 
CONSERVATION SCIENCE
Laurie Goodrich, Ph.D.

SENIOR SCIENTIST AND 
GRADUATE STUDY DIRECTOR
Jean-François 
Therrien, Ph.D.

SENIOR RESEARCH BIOLOGIST
David Barber

BIOLOGIST-NATURALIST
Bracken Brown

RESEARCH BIOLOGIST
Rebecca McCabe, Ph.D.

ACOPIAN CENTER
OPERATIONS COORDINATOR
Wendy Nicodemus

DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION
Jamie Dawson

EDUCATORS 
Aaron Prince
Jessica Gary

DIRECTOR OF SANCTUARY
STEWARDSHIP
Todd Bauman

BOARD
CHAIRMAN
Tom Kerr

VICE CHAIRMAN
David Bonenberger

TREASURER
Edwin Baldrige

SECRETARY
Wendy McLean, Esq.

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Sara Nicholas
Jeff Weil

Jacquelyn Bonomo
Ana Maria Castaño
George Cauffman
Deborah Edge, M.D. 
Stephen Edge, M.D.
Peter Fontaine
Jeff Goldenberg
Ken Hawkinson, Ph.D.
Richard W. Holt
Diane Husic, Ph.D.

Ernesto Ruelas
Inzunza, Ph.D.

Nasreen Kara
Jim Lefik 
Holly Merker
David Middleton
Sally O’Byrne

Minturn Wright, III,
Emeritus Member

Local-to-Global 
Conservation 
Training
Hawk Mountain’s most far reaching and effective 
strategy, the conservation science training program, 
brings young conservationists and students from 
around the world to the Sanctuary for a rigorous 
three-month residential traineeship. Sanctuary 
biologists and educators share the most up-to date 
information about raptor conservation research 
and education and immerse participants in the 
Sanctuary operations. In turn, trainees return to 
their home countries and states with a broadened 
skill set, real-world experience, and expert contacts. 
This program continues to spread Hawk Mountain’s 
network internationally, augmenting our important 
raptor conservation mission. 

Conservation Science Trainees & Interns
Bekzhan Berdikulov, Almaty City, Kazakhstan
Matthew Bowers, Kenhorst, PA
Lindsey Czopek, Clay, MI
Diego Gallego García, Bilbao, Spain
Yhon Giraldo Gomez, Armenia, Colombia
Paul Heveran, Pennsburg, PA
Christine Lambert, Alburtis, PA
Binta Sambou Mehta, Abuko, The Gambia
Grace Muench, Pottsville, PA
Emily Ritter, Beach Lake, PA
Julia Runkle, Lancaster, PA
Paula Orozco Valor, La Pampa, Argentina
Marzia Verduci, Villa San Giovanni, Italy

Conservation Education Trainees
Shane Alston, Mohnton, PA
Catherine Boyle, Mohrsville, PA
Pamela Carvajal Masis, Costa Rica
Caroline Fegley, New Ringgold, PA
Dalí Téllez Girón Jiménez, Mexico
Derek Lederer, Old Forge, PA
Cayden Rex, Kutztown, PA
Tamara Russo, Argentina
Sophie Vazquez, Boone, NC

Graduate, Doctorate, and Postdoctoral Students
Dr. Natividad Aguilera, Research with CONICET, Argentina
Breanna Bennett, Ph.D., Princeton University

Eric Burgos, M.S., Kutztown University 
Adelaida Perez Cadavid, Ph.D., University of

Veracruzana, Xalapa, Mexico 
Maria del Mar Contaldi, Ph.D., Buenos Aires

University, Argentina
Kudzani Sandra Dhliwayo, Ph.D., University

of KwaZulu-Natal 
Patricia Kaye T. Dumandan, Ph.D., University of Florida
Natia Javakhishvili, M.S., SUNY College of

Environmental Science and Forestry 
Matias Juhant, Ph.D., Instituto de Biologia, Argentina
Gabrielle Lent, M.S., University of Pennsylvania
Laurie Maynard, Ph.D., Moncton University, Canada
Mercy Melo, Ph.D., University of Massachusetts
Adrian Naveda, Ph.D., Mississippi State University 
Kristina Ollo, M.Sc. Montclair University
Neil Paproki, Ph.D., University of Idaho
Mitchell Pruitt, Ph.D., University of Arkansas
Marzia Verduci, Ph.D., University of Veracruzana,

Xalapa, Mexico 

Communications & Development Interns
Laura Berry, Millersville University
Mia Keszczyk, Kutztown University
Amanda O’Donohue, Kutztown University

James A. Kushlan Award 2022 Recipient
Adrian Naveda, Mississippi State University



Hawk Mountain Sanctuary 
Association Visitor Center
& Headquarters
1700 Hawk Mountain Rd
Kempton, PA 19529

Acopian Center for
Conservation Learning
410 Summer Valley Rd
Orwigsburg, PA 17961

www.hawkmountain.org
info@hawkmountain.org
610-756-6961
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